Minutes of Norley Annual Parish Meeting held on Wednesday 9th May 2018 at 7.00 pm at the Norley NCK Centre
    PRESENT:                          Councillors:    Deryn O’Connor (Chair), Ann Crawford, Ken Fayle, Dennis Ford, 







   Terry Harvey, Ian Stockton   




Councillor R Oultram – Ward Councillor – Cheshire West and Chester Council                                    
         Gaynor Hawthornthwaite (Clerk)
There were three members of the public and PCSO David Hayes in attendance.

1.Apologies for Absence

Apologies were received from Councillors Querelle, Sturt and Wild and Martin Bell, Jane Leleu and Helen Kelly.
2. Approval of the Minutes of Norley Annual Parish Meeting held on 8th May 2017
The minutes had been agreed and signed by the Chair at the PC meeting held in 23rd June 2017.
3. Councillor O’Connor – Chair of Norley Parish Council Report

Councillor O’Connor provided the following report:

“Welcome to the 124th Annual Parish Meeting. There have been 9 Parish Council Meetings, and a Highways Site meeting. There was a Parish Councillor attendance 74% and parishioners have been present at all of the meetings.

There have been 42 planning applications and 4 planning appeals during the last 12 months. During this year the third planning application submitted for development on the Delamere School site has been approved by Cheshire West and Chester.

Norley News keeps everyone informed of events and news in the village and the Parish Council support the Norley News.  The Parish Council recognise and thank the management team and all volunteers who deliver this welcome publication.

The Parish Council continue to financially support the Recreation Area Committee for the children’s play area and they are to be congratulated for maintaining this well utilised asset.

During the Norley Neighbourhood Plan development the surveys carried out highlighted that highways issues were a priority for parishioners. The Parish Council continues to pursue the highways issues for the village. A full report on highways matters and the progress being made is on the Parish Council web site. Following protracted discussions and speed surveys the highways department have consulted residents living on Blakemere Lane about a proposal to reduce the current 40 mph speed limit to 30 mph. CW&C have recently informed us that of all the households consulted concerning the potential speed limit reductions in these local areas they received 73 responses, 71 of which favoured the proposals. The notices of the proposed speed reductions have now been circulated and displayed and the amendments should be made soon.

Norley continues to be a welcoming and thriving village with many clubs, organisations, and activities. Thank you to the many volunteers who carry out, support and assist with so many tasks and roles, which make Norley such a vibrant and excellent place to live.”
4. Jane Leleu Chairman Joint Norley Community Trust Report

As Jane had sent her apologies for the meeting, the following report was read out in her absence:
 “Once again, I am afraid the Trust has had a difficult and frustrating year. We have still been unable to find a replacement secretary and Bruce Lane has continued in the role on a temporary basis, combining it with his roles of Scout Representative and Chair of the Fundraising sub-committee. We have however two new Trustees, James Dale, who takes the place as Bowling Club Representative of Brian Coglan, who resigned last year and Dyfed Jones who recently replaced Paul Young as a Scout Representative.
The electricity pole is still in position although we understand that the SSE project is now sanctioned and has been passed to the teams for installation. The wayleaves for the route are being re-affirmed, it being so long since they were granted. This process is not yet complete, having taken some considerable time, but we believe that there is an outstanding issue with one of the new owners on Blakemere Lane and that once that has been resolved the work can go ahead. It has also taken far longer than we ever anticipated to reach agreement on the proposed s106 Agreement, a prerequisite for obtaining planning permission on the Crabmill Lane and Village Hall sites. The agreement has now been approved by the Trust, the Scouts and their legal advisers and it is anticipated that it will be ready for signing very soon. However, the Agreement calls for a Use Agreement to be drawn up and approved by all parties before development on the village hall site commences (but not before the s106 Agreement is signed and planning permission granted). Draft heads of agreement have been received from the Scouts and the feasibility of completing a full Use Agreement before the s106 Agreement is signed is being investigated at the request of the Estates Sub-Commitee as this could delay the granting of planning permission still further. The advantage of going ahead and obtaining the permission is that grant applications could be submitted to start the quest for funding which has been restricted until now. A very success Village Christmas quiz was run once again for donations and Gift aid was claimed for the tax years 2016 and 2017 amounting to £467. The Recreation Area are extremely grateful to the Parish Council for the £1,500 donation received from them earlier this year and especially for the commitment to making this an annual award to cover inspection and self-insurance costs, without which the playground would struggle to continue. The section has also renewed the flooring in the last year, with the help of Tesco's Bags of Help scheme and extended the seating and landscaping courtesy of the s106 funding eventually received. They are liaising with the Norley Scout Group to provide bird boxes, the aim being to provide something at the playground for every generation. A glowing inspection report has been received from RoSPA and from Northwich Town Council and we should as a village feel proud of this excellent facility which provides an attractive and welcoming meeting place for all villagers. This has not been achieved without the hard work of a small number of people and like all the Trust Sub- committees, volunteers in a variety of capacities are sorely needed.  The Recreation Sub- committee is also grateful for the support it receives from other village organisations such as the Garden Show/ Horticultural Society whose regular generous donations help cover unexpected repairs and promote community spirit. Currently the committee is working with the Village Hall Sub-committee to produce two fund raising events over the winter, a quiz night and a Barn Dance. I understand that the Chair of the Village Hall sub-committee has submitted a separate report so I will not encroach on his territory further. The date of the JNCOT AGM has yet to be set but it is hoped that it will be in the summer and that by that time we will have our planning permissions. At that meeting detailed reports will be submitted by the Chairs of the various sub-committees together with the annual accounts and the Treasures report.”
5. Helen Kelly Headmistress Norley C of E School Report 

Due to work commitments Helen had sent her apologies for the meeting.  The PC noted that due to school and teaching commitments Helen had been unable to provide a report for the meeting and noted the continuing success of the school.

6. Martin Bell Norley Neighbourhood Plan Report

As Martin had sent his apologies for the meeting, the following report was read out in his absence:

“The Norley Neighbourhood Plan (NNP) was formally “made” on February 3rd 2016. Since then, it has been used in Planning Applications and in planning decisions as intended by the Localism Act 2012. There have not been any significant issues arising from the policies in NNP due to lack of clarity or intent.

The NNP includes (Appendix J) a Parish Council Delivery Plan which lists the issues raised during the extensive community consultations with suggested ways to progress these. Perhaps 20% at most have been completed and there is still a lot of issues for the PC to address. 

The NNP relies on a local housing needs survey which was completed in 2014. The Norley Housing Survey Report March 2014 indicated that 4 Affordable Houses and 8 Low Cost Market Houses would be required over the next 5 years. 

It is strongly recommended that a new housing needs survey should be carried out in late 2018 so that the implications can be added to the plan (if appropriate) in 2019. If this is not done, then other parties may decide it is to their advantage to carry out their own survey and the Norley community would lose control of development issues.  The last survey was carried out by the NNP Steering Group and Cheshire Community Action on behalf of the PC, and I recommend a similar approach. Some members of the Steering Group are available to help me. The cost last time was approx. £1500.”
The PC noted that Martin was able to attend a Parish Council meeting to discuss the recommended Housing Needs Survey.
7. Village Hall Report Councillor Wild
As Councillor Wild had sent his apologies for the meeting, the following report was read out in his absence:

“I’m sorry I can’t be at the Annual Meeting to deliver this report in person. Not least as the Village Hall is grateful for the support it has received from the Parish Council during the year. We have received lots of support from community bodies – not just the Council, but also the Garden Show and the WI. We are immensely grateful for all the help we are given.

Overall, I can report a good year: we have continued to have high levels of usage of the Hall. We have lost some regular users and we have gained some more. But overall it is great to see that most days the Hall is being used for some activity, whether charitable, social, sporting or cultural. It is what the Hall is for.

The Committee continues to keep a close eye on the finances. While the Hall is still solvent, the amount of cash at our disposal has reduced since last year. This is because we have paid for refurbishments – the toilets being the main one. The improvement of the Hall is necessarily a slow and expensive business. In terms of the finances, we have been concerned that our rental income needs to be higher and have made some slight increases to or prices.  This needs to be balanced against the need to attract new users. One issue for us is where we have a regular slot booked monthly for an organisation. This can blight how we use the slot in weeks when it is not required. We continue to grapple with this issue!

We have done some considerable fund raising.  Committee members and others have helped run a sponsored walk, and a successful wine tasting. These events take a lot of work but do raise a lot of money.

We have been pleased with the cultural events we have held. These, including rural touring arts productions, have brought large numbers of villagers out of their homes to the Hall, to enjoy experiences together. They have also contributed significantly to our finances. However, I can see some signs that people in the village are not supporting them as much, as they become less of a novelty. This will be shame. It is a “use it or lose It” scenario – we can’t bring low cost, high quality entertainment to the village ourselves or though other promoters, unless we support the events well.

Refurbishment continues: we have now improved the gents, the ladies, replaced more windows, installed a new water boiler, and a new light outside. We have improved the heating arrangements and appointed a new caretaker.  

We have prepared a list of priorities for future work and will be looking at grants for helping with these.  The list is long – inevitably so given the nature and age of our Hall. Dealing with dampness and poor layout in the storeroom is a priority, as is a refurb for the bar area, smartening the foyer and approach to the Hall, and repainting/redecorating throughout. We also need to do work on the kitchen. Not a quick fix! 

We have become aware on occasion that some of our policies and procedures (such as a fire risk assessment, following recent audit) need to be improved and in some cases developed. We are taking advice on this: my wish will be to make us compliant without any additional bells and whistles. Government requirements on a small organisation like us are often ill-considered ad unnecessarily onerous. 

Finally, a big thank you from me to my colleagues on the committee who work so hard and achieve so much the village owes a debt to them – without their personal sacrifices we would have no Hall. I think it is important the Village does all it can to mobilise more effort from its people, to keep what makes the village special going, and that includes the Hall.

I also need to thank our very many users, hirers, supporters and those who have attended and enjoyed our facilities over the year. Without you, none of this would work! “
 8. Common Land Report Councillor Ford

Councillor Ford reported that there are ongoing issues with the Common Land, which have been followed up with CW&C and are still awaiting a response.
There should be a timed work schedule so that some of the works in the area are not taking place during the nesting season.  There was a suggestion that for the coming year an article on the timing of work on hedges should be put in the Norley News.
9. Open Discussion

Councillor Ford reported that an ex-resident had offered to make a steel ‘Norley’ sign (5 feet long x 3 feet deep) if the costs of the materials could be covered.  After discussion, the PC agreed this in principle, subject to the approval of CW&C.  They also agreed that the end of Post Office Lane would be a suitable location.

It was agreed that Councillor Ford should follow this up.

Chair Councillor O’Connor thanked all Parish Council Members and Parishioners for their on-going support.
The meeting closed at 7.30pm
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